
NOTTINGHAM CITY COUNCIL  
 
SCHOOLS FORUM 
 
MINUTES of the meeting held at LB 41 - Loxley House, Station Street, 
Nottingham, NG2 3NG on 22 June 2017 from 1.47 pm - 3.23 pm 
 
Membership  
Present Absent 
Sian Hampton (Chair) 
Judith Kemplay (Vice Chair) 
Caroline Caille 
Sally Coulton 
Tim Jeffs (Substitute) 
Andy Jenkins 
Janet Molyneux 
James Strawbridge 
Eleanor Tweedie (Substitute) 
David Wand (Substitute) 
 

Bev Angell 
Maria Artingstoll 
David Blackley 
David Holdsworth 
Gary Holmes 
David Hooker 
Tracy Rees 
Terry Smith 
Sheena Wheatley 
Tracey Ydlibi 
 

 
  
 
Colleagues, partners and others in attendance:  
 
Alistair Conquer - Head of Educational Curriculum and Enrichment 
Julia Holmes - Senior Commercial Business Partner 
Lucy Juby - Project Manager, School Organisation 
Nick Lee - Head of Access and Learning 
Kathryn Stevenson - Senior Commercial Business Partner 
Alison Weaver - Service Manager, Inclusive Education Service 
Phil Wye - Governance Officer 
 
47  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
David Blackley (sent substitute) 
David Holdsworth (sent substitute) 
Gary Holmes 
Dave Hooker 
Tracy Rees 
Sheena Wheatley (sent substitute) 
 
48  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
None. 
 
49  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 

 
The minutes of the meeting held on 23 February 2017 were agreed and signed by 
the Chair. 
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50  WORK PROGRAMME 
 

The work programme was noted. 
 
51  PUPIL GROWTH CONTINGENCY FUND UPDATE 

 
Lucy Juby, Project Manager, School organisation, updated the Forum on the Pupil 
Growth Contingency Fund (PGCF), highlighting the following: 
 
(a) the additional academy funding for South Wilford Endowed CE Primary School 

has been moved to next year’s budget; 
 

(b) Djanogly Northgate Academy has taken an additional Key Stage 2 class to help 
with pressure in these year groups; 
 

(c) the remaining balance of the 17/18 fund is £368,413; 
 

(d) Trinity School is admitting an extra class from September 2017. The Local 
Authority has provisionally allocated funds from the 17/18 PGCF for Trinity’s 
growth in numbers, based on the existing criteria and will review this once the 
criteria for secondary schools has been determined. 

 
RESOLVED to note the information. 
 
52  CONSULTATION ON THE FUNDING REQUIREMENTS FOR SECONDARY 

SCHOOLS FOR PUPIL GROWTH 
 

Lucy Juby, Project Manager, School Organisation, informed the Forum of the 
requirement to review and update the Pupil Growth Contingency criteria to include 
provision for the funding of secondary school pupil growth. Lucy highlighted the 
following: 
 
(a) it is projected that there is a need for the city to provide at least 15 additional 

forms of entry to meet peak demand by 2022; 
 

(b) interim measures are being proposed for the 2017/18 and 2018/19 school years, 
with Trinity School taking extra pupils from September 2017 and a proposal for 
NUAST to expand its provision, changing its age range to 11-18 from September 
2018; 
 

(c) further increases to secondary capacity are likely to come on stream during the 
19/20 financial year; 
 

(d) the percentage of city children who attend schools outside the city boundary is 
reducing and is projected to reduce further, which will only increase the pressure 
on places in the city; 
 

(e) the increase in places will be required city-wide, though need in individual areas 
will be taken into account; 
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(f) despite the projected shortfall of secondary places, the Local Authority has been 
allocated very little capital funding to deliver expansions. Therefore other options 
must be explored to deliver the required additional capacity; 
 

(g) Schools Forum and Head Teachers are being consulted on the criteria for the 
Pupil Growth Contingency fund for secondary schools, which is likely to be similar 
to that used for primary schools, with lag funding for staffing, utilities and 
classroom set up costs over a number of years. Recommendations will be 
presented in a full report in November. 

 
RESOLVED to note the information in the briefing note, and for Lucy to email 
the current criteria round to head teachers for comment. 
 
53  SEND STRATEGIC REVIEW 2017-2022 

 
Alison Weaver, Inclusive Education Service, introduced the report updating the 
Forum on the strategic review of high needs provision which will be conducted during 
the financial year 2017-18, highlighting the following: 
 
(a) the review will bring together all the different strands of activity, engaging with 

partners and schools to make sure that provision is sufficient; 
 

(b) the review will take place from April 2018 and will cover SEND provision for 0-25 
year olds. £140,000 is the amount provided to cover the costs of the review. 

 
RESOLVED to 
 
(1) note the proposal to develop a SEND Strategy 0-25, in line with DfE 

guidance for funding; 
 

(2) note that funding will be allocated to increase capacity to ensure high 
quality and collaborative implementation of the review, facilitate 
consultation with all partners, children and families, and for collation and 
analysis of relevant data; 
 

(3) note that the consultation and review process will ensure robust links to the 
high needs funding reforms, current activity to implement the SEND 
reforms, whole life disability review and capital programmes activity. 

 
54  SCHOOL EXCLUSION - MULTI AGENCY EARLY INTERVENTION 

PROPOSAL 
 

Nick Lee, Head of Access & Learning, introduced the report outlining a proposal for a 
multi-agency group to form and develop proposals for an early intervention pathway 
with the aim of identifying, at an early stage, children at risk of future exclusion. Nick 
highlighted the following: 
 
(a) the number of permanent exclusions in Nottingham City continues to rise. Issues 

with capacity and poor outcomes mean that the current system is financially 
unsustainable; 
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(b) the multi-agency group will review early intervention strategies, with an aim to 
improve these and see which services have the most impact; 
 

(c) the group will work across all key-stages, and look at transition from primary to 
secondary school as this is recognised as a significant area; 
 

(d) schools will be involved with the group allowing them to give their views on 
services, as well as PRUs and the police service. 

 
Members supported the proposal, and restated that schools must be able to give 
their views and the group must be representative. Measuring impact will be key as 
budgets for these services reduce. 
 
RESOLVED to note and support the proposal to develop a multi-agency 
working group which will produce a fully costed plan for ensuring that an early 
intervention behaviour pathway is implemented to reduce the number of fixed 
term and permanent exclusions and reverse the current upward trend. The 
pathway will cover all key stages in order to ensure a sustainable approach to 
managing behaviours and/or special educational needs that are currently 
resulting in exclusion from mainstream schools and academies. 
 
55  SCHOOLS FORUM SUB GROUP - TERMS OF REFERENCE & FUTURE 

WORK PROGRAMME 
 

Julia Holmes, Senior Commercial Business Partner, introduced the report asking the 
Forum to establish the Terms of Reference for a Schools Forum Sub Group (SFSG), 
to formalise the requirements and membership of this group and a timetable of 
budget activity for consideration by the Sub Group. 
 
Managers of Local Authority services will be invited to the meeting in September to 
explain how funding from Schools Forum’s Central Expenditure funds educational 
outcomes, and how this can be demonstrated. Members were resolute that this 
information must be clearly presented to allow them to make informed decisions, and 
that this has not been clear in the past. 
 
RESOLVED to 
 
(1) approve the SFSG’s Terms of Reference as set out in Appendix A of the 

report; 
 

(2) approve the membership of the SFSG for financial year 2017/18 as detailed 
in paragraph 2.2 of the report; 
 

(3) establish at least one further member of Schools Forum from both the 
primary and secondary sectors for the SFSG; 
 

(4) note the work programme for 2017/18 in Appendix B of the report, which 
has required 2 SFSG meetings in accordance with other activities to ensure 
a robust budget setting process. 

 
56  2016/17 DEDICATED SCHOOLS GRANT - OUTTURN REPORT 
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Julia Holmes, Senior Commercial Business Partner, introduced the report setting out 
the 2016/17 Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) outturn and the updated reserve 
balance. The following points were raised during discussion: 
 
(a) consultation on future funding arrangements from the government are ongoing 

and the impact of this needs to be considered; 
 

(b) the reserve can be spent on anything that will improve educational outcomes, in 
consultation with the Local Authority. 

 
RESOLVED to 
 
(1) note that the 2016/17 financial outturn position of the DSG was an 

underspend of £1.464m and the reasons for the material underspend are set 
out below: 

 

Material budget variances (Under)/Overspend 2016/17 
£m 

3 & 4 year old Pupil Premium 0.034 

BSF slippage (0.582) 

Pupil growth slippage (0.304) 

Unallocated HN Level 5+ (0.072) 

Early years (0.430) 

Early years contingency (0.071) 

Early Years for PVIs 0.155 

Exclusions 0.140 

Home Tuition contingency (0.035) 

Special School & Special Resource Unit top 
ups 

(0.165) 

Special Education Needs (0.075) 

Cost of vulnerable pupils 0.164 

Hard to place primary pupils (0.036) 

Copyright licenses VAT reclaim (0.034) 

Total material underspend (1.311) 

 
 
(2) note that this underspend has been allocated back to the Statutory Schools 

Reserve (SSR) resulting in a closing balance of £11.516m for 2016/17, as set 
out below: 

 

 Actual £m 

Opening Balance as at 1 April 2016 (14.260) 

Less: 2016/17 commitments 4.208 

Add: 2016/17 underspends (1.464) 

Closing Balance as at 31 March 2017 (11.516) 

Less: Future Commitments  5.795 

Uncommitted Balance as at 1 April 2017 (5.721) 
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(3) note that the uncommitted balance on the SSR balance is £5.721m. 
 


